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One of the most fun things about being involved in taking care of our bluebirds is watching the 

courtship behavior that begins nesting season.  Wing-waving is one of the most enduring parts of the    

courtship. I have seen Papa wing-wave Mama Blue even on the bird feeder. He is letting her know 

how much he adores her and  he even takes some food to her during this time too.  David Kinneer is 

one of the best photographers whoôs work I have ever seen.  



Hello All,      To anyone that missed the Annual Meeting:  you missed a really great time!  South Toledo Bend State Park has a wonderful meeting facility, and the staff was so helpful.  It was my first visit to STBSP, and I plan to go back.  The park is beautiful and well worth taking the time to visit.  We had a great turn-out of faithful members, new members, and guests, some of whom became new members.  LBBS can always count on the Many, LA contingent to get things done!  Thanks so much to Sylvia, Margaret, and all the rest for 
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      Considering all that has occurred in the 
last six months, I had to scrap my original 
article and start all over again.  As I sit here 
looking out the window at all the damage 
wrought in my yard in this latest round of 
bad weather, I cannot help but be thankful 
that it was not worse.  From Lafayette to 
NELA, Morgan City to Shreveport ï all 
across and up and down our beloved 
Louisiana, so many people have been 
affected by all that has happened in the last 
six months.  As if the pandemic wasnôt bad 
enough, weôve been hit with everything 
from hurricanes to ice storms.  I hope and 
pray that all  our members are safe, and on 
the road to recovery from this latest 
onslaught.  
     The inclement weather was rough on 
our feathered friends also.  I found several 
dead birds while walking the dog in the ice 
and snow.  Since Iôm all electric, he and I 
had to bug out as soon as I lost power.  We 
spent five days with Mom, but we made it 
through despite no power, no running 
water due to burst pipes, and a host of other 
inconveniences. Mom does have butane to 
cook on and heaters for just such 
emergencies!) Iôm sure the time and effort 
we put into ñwinterizingò nest boxes 
helped our feathered friends as well.                                       
     An optimist by nature, I always try to 
find the blessing in a tough situation ï and 

there were blessings to be found.  Both Ms. 
Evelyn and I had some new visitors to our 
respective feeders which were very busy 

places during the nasty weather.  We are 
both now members of the ñFox Sparrow 
Clubò and had Eastern Towhees, as well. 
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 Welcome New Members 
 

We welcome Brenda Bridges, Gonzales 
aboard the LBBS!   

Donations 
  

Margaret Campbell, Pineville 
 



      

Which Nesting Box Should I Use? 
Top  OpeningðFront Openingð-Side Opening? 

 
George N. Grant 
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     The standard top  opening nesting 
box  design is the one for which the 
Society has been disseminating plans.  
It has also sold many boxes based on 
this pattern.  Over the years it has 
proven to meet all the criteria for proper 
design and construction for bluebirds as 
well as a number of other species. 
     One aspect of this particular nesting 
box needs further examination., that is 
the means for opening it for inspection 
and cleaning.  The main advantage to 
the top opening style is the fact that the 
box can be opened at any time during 
the nesting cycle to check the 
conditions within the box,.  So long as 
nestlings are not touched or handled 
there is little fear of leaving the box 
prematurely.  With the front or side 
opening boxes it is advisable that they 
not be opened after the twelfth day for 
fear the young may fledge at too early a 
stage.  Even if captured and placed back 
in the box, they will only leave again.  
Generally speaking, young birds that 
depart the nest prematurely seldom 
survive.   There is less chance of adult 
birds escaping a top opening box if you 
wish to catch them for banding or to 
examine their band.  One can also easily 
capture House Sparrows if one is 
attempting to remove them.  The top 
opening box is almost a  must for those 
who are working with wrens.   Because 
wrens normally fill their boxes with 
sticks, it is almost impossible to check 
their nests in other than top opening 
boxes.  Considering these advantages 
there is a strong case for the top 
opening box. 

     They do, however, have some 
disadvantages, and in some parts of the 
country are not at all popular.  The 
northern states where Tree Swallows may 
take over a substantial number of boxes, 
are one of those regions where top 
opening boxes do not enjoy popularity for 
reasons I will detail. 
     When bluebirds fledge, the nest is 
ususually clean of most fecal material; it 
is normally a relatively clean and simple 
task to reach in and pull out the used nest.  
Even a twiggy wren nest is fairly easy to 
remove if one exercises caution for the 
thorns such a nest may contain.  Tree 
Swallows present a different story.  In 
most cases, the nest itself is coated with 
fecal material are on the walls of the box.  
It is very difficult as well as time 
consuming to get these boxes reasonably 
clean.   During wet weather when the nest 
is damp, the job becomes almost 
impossible, to say,  nothing of the 
unpleasant aspects of the chore.  Young 
Tree Swallows generally remain in the 
nest 21 to 24 days.  The parents are, in 
most cases, quite lax in the nest sanitation 
the last few days the young are in the nest.  
The concentrate on feeding by flying to 
the entrance to fill whatever mouth is 
waiting at the hole. 
     Tree Swallows, like Purple Martins, 
depend on flying insects to feed nestlings.  
During periods of extended cold rainy 
spells,  the birds are extremely vulnerable; 
thus, in many nests each year all of the 
young may die from exposure or 
starvation.  In certain years the mortality 
may range as high as 50% or more.   
Conôt on page 4  
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Which Nesting Box Should I Use? 

(The mortality rate for the first broods 
of bluebirds in the North may exceed 
30% due to inclement weather.)  
Because Tree Swallows only have one 
brood a year, they sometimes have as 
many as six to eight young.  Even in 
good weather one or more of the 
weaker siblings may perish.  Removing 
dead birds that my have been in the 
nest several days is extremely 
unpleasant especially when coupled 
with a wet nest and excessive fecal 
material.  No wonder top opening 
boxes are often ignored after the initial 
nesting by those who erec ted them.  If 
left uncleaned the boxes are unavailable 
for subsequent nesting attempts. 
        When I first started helping the  
bluebird, I  made about two dozen  top 
opening boxes according to the 
prescribed plans.  After cleaning out a 
few of the nests (some containing dead 
birds), I vowed I would not do it again.  
Most of those original boxes have been 
replaced or modified.  Most other trail 
operators in the area feel the same way.  
With a front or side opening box, it is a 
quick and easy matter to clean out the 
nest and its contents scraping the sides 
and bottom of the box with a spatula or 
putty knife.  For trail operators the time 
it takes to inspect or clean a box is an 
important consideration.  Since nesting 
boxea are usually cleaned only twice a 
year, one way to clean top opening 
boxes containing dead birds or filthy 
nests is to remove them from their 
mount and turn them upside down.  
Note from Bet:  These days we 
recommend cleaning out the box after 
each brood has fledged.)  Boxes that  
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are wire to posts are easily and quickly 
removed to accomplish this. 
     Last year for local birders, I made top 
opening boxes with either a removable bottom 
or a bottom that pivoted down for easier 
cleaning.  When they wanted more boxes they 
cam back and specified front opening ones.  
Unfortunately, this style of box is usually more 
difficult and more time consuming for the 
average person to build. 
     In this area, thanks to the Parade  article 
and other publicity, many persons are 
attempting ñbluebirdingò for the first time.  
Most are building top opening boxes which I 
feel is a mistake.  That should be a delightful 
experience for many of the enthusiastic 
newcomers may prove to be a distasteful chore 
and destroy their interest in helping bluebirds, 
particularly if they are not successful in 
attracting birds the first year. 
     The front or side opening box has other 
important advantages.  Whereas the to opening 
style is easy for most adults to inspect at the 
recommended height  of three to five feet to 
the bottom of the box, the preferred four and 
five feet is too high for shorter adults and 
children to check.  It is certainly impractical 
for most trail operators to carry something to 
stand on.  A lone low nesting box in a cattle 
pasture is sure  to be used as a rubbing post.  
With a side or front opening box, one can 
place the box higher (out of reach of the cattle) 
and still inspect it without the need of a 
stepladder.  The side opening box also has the 
advantage of being easier to check for heavy 
blowfly infestation  in the nesting material.  
Side openings may  occasionally be  more 
convenient for other reasons.  Opening a box 
from behind a fence without have to cross the  
fence would be such an instance.  A 
disadvantage of the front opening box is that a 
thick predator guard around the entrance hole 
may prevent the front opening properly.  For 
that reason, a side opening might be preferred.  
(Note from Bet: Itôs also an issue if you have 
attached a Noel guard to the entrance hole.) 
     It should be the aim of the Society to 
promote the best possible box design in order  
Conôt on page 5 



                                                                  

From The Perch 
 
This was a first for both of us. I had a  
Rose-Breasted Nuthatch for the second 
time. 
     It has warmed back up, and 
hopefully, weôve turned the corner on 
winter. While we tackle the big jobs of 
clean-up that we all must do, be sure to 
take a few minutes to make sure nest 
boxes are ready for nesting season.  In 
the last few days, Iôve seen Bluebirds 
checking out boxes, along with 
Chickadees, and others.  Despite all the 
mayhem nesting season will be 
proceeding as usual.  There is no 
stopping Mother Nature! 
     Yaôll be safe out there as we tackle 
all these big jobs.  Stay healthy, as well! 
Wishing all of you Godôs Blessings and 
a warm and fruitful Spring. 
Happy Birding! 
Sheryl 
 
Which Nesting Box Should I Use? 
Conôt from Page 4 
 
to increase the nesting chances of 
bluebirds.  The merits of various models 
as well as individual and regional 
conditions should also be considered. As  
the central educator and coordinator of 
bluebird efforts, the North American 
Bluebird Society should strive to make 
all of the facts known so that members 
of interested parties can choose the type 
of nesting box which will best suit their 
needs.   (Note from Bet: The NABS 
started offering plans for side-opening 
boxes at the time this article was 
printed.) 
Article used with permission from 
Bluebird, the Journal of  the NABS, 
Spring 202, Vol 42, No 2 
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Below are some pictures I made during the 
snow of the last week of February. We had 
one in January, but it only lasted a couple 
of days. This one if February lasted nearly 
a week in places. Sheryl Bassi and I 
camped out at my house since I have 
butane to cook on and heaters for 
emergency like this last one. Otherwise, I 
am mostly electric. Enjoy the pictures.  
Evelyn 

 

Nestbox in my front yard sports a very 
long icicle on the left side of the roof. 
Usually this time of year, it has a 
completed bluebird nest in it and 
Mama  Blue waiting to lay her first egg 
in March. There was not even a ñclaim 
strawò in it! 
Conôt on page 7 



 
 Remembering LBBS Member 
 Ray Weatherholt , Jr 

 
     Raymond Weatherholt, Jr, (third from 
left and behind the 4,000 sign) 80  
(Lanesville, Indiana), passed away on 
September 8, 2020 at Baptist Health Floyd 
Hospital.  He joined LBBS several years 
ago and was a loyal supporter, always 
sending encouragement    and keeping in 
touch. 
      For two decades, Ray was involved in 
the Sunnyside Master Gardeners program 
where he founded the Blue Bird Team (a 
NABS affiliate)  The Blue Bird Team 
(BBT) went on to construct over 4,500 
boxes and install more than  60 trails 
consisting of over 2,000 boxes.  The BBT 
gifted the other 2,500 nestboxes to other 
individuals who were then mentored by 
the Team members.  In addition to cavity-
nesting birds, Ray loved science, life and 
all nature.  He was a lifelong teacher who 
never stopped learning! Because of this, 
Ray brought a wealth of knowledge to the 
table and he loved sharing it with 
whomever he came in contact. 
     At the present time, the BBT has 
approximately 50 people involved with its 
nestbox program.  Ray would donate the 
use of his shop and his many tools to the 
team who would meet during the winter 
months and assemble new boxes and 
repair old ones.  Ray designed or modified 
BBTôs  nestboxes several times and they 
are now working on yet another 
modification to help their feathered 
friends. Ray will be greatly missed as a 
friend, mentor, educator, and leader.  
Under Rayôs leadership, the BBT has 
placed nestboxes in several southern 
Indiana counties including State and 
County Parks, school properties, colleges, 
private properties and other places. Some 
of the BBTôs nestboxes are located in 
neighboring states as well.   Ray inspired 
the BBT to strive for excellence in the 
field and trail monitoring.  He was a 
mentor to many, identifying  a new flower, 

 

insect, or bird telling us something we 
did not know. 
     He held a Masterôs degree in Botany 
and was a retired Life Sciences teacher 
at Floyd Central High School  Ray will 
be greatly  missed by his community and 
he is remembered as a  beloved teacher 
who sparked a love for learning and 
science in many students over the years.  
He is also remembered for his passion 
for nature, gardening and for 
encouraging others to get involved with 
helping our feathered friends and 
butterflies.  While at Floyd Central, he 
was involved with the establishment of 
sciences classes such as anatomy, 
microbiology, and botany, and was 
induced into the schoolôs Hall of Fame 
in 2016. Several former students of 
Rayôs went on to become doctors, 
nurses, scientists, and teachers. 
     The circle of NABS, LBBS and the 
Sunnyside Master Gardeners Blue Bird 
Team have lost a respected and 
intellectual leader and bluebirds have 
lost a true friend in the passing of Ray 
Weatherholt. RIP 
Article used with permission from 
Bluebird Journal of the NABS, Winter 
2020-21 Vol. 43. No. 1 



                                                                          

 

 

I put a bowl of water along side the pan  
of food I put on the back steps for the 
birds. They need drinking water in these 
conditions the same as we humans do. 
The perching stumps are loaded with 
snow too. 

Mr. Possum ate his share of the banquet 
mix too! I gladly welcomed him They eat 
ticks, including the one that carries Lyme 
disease.  

 

The picture on the left shows Mr. Redï Bellied Woodpecker and the Fox 
Sparrow sitting in the food pan enjoying the banquet mix. Mr. Bluebird  on the 
right was looking inside the glass den doors after he got his belly full.  All the 
birds were so puffed up in the icy, cold weather! 
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